Mr. David Bean

Director of Research and Technical Activities

Governmental Accounting Standards Board

401 Merritt 7, P.O. Box 5116

Norwalk, Connecticut  06856-5116

RE: Project No. 3-25I, Financial Reporting Model Improvements – Governmental Funds
Dear Mr. Bean:

The Technical Accounting and Review Committee (TARC) of the Illinois Government Finance Officers Association (IGFOA) has reviewed the Invitation to Comment (ITC) on Financial Reporting Model Improvements – Governmental Funds.   
The Committee would first like to address a technical clarification that is needed in the Invitation to Comment.  Paragraph 22d notes that long-term capital debt would be recognized if it is due within the subsequent operating cycle.  The Committee feels it is inconsistent to recognize capital debt but not capital assets.  We question if it was the Board’s intent to include capital debt in this model.  
This ITC was perhaps one of the most challenging GASB documents that the Committee had discussed in recent years from the perspective that there was no immediate consensus among Committee members as to the best reporting model.  In order to determine the best recommendation, the Committee discussed at great lengths the various users of the financial statements as noted in paragraph B1 to determine the best financial reporting model for the governmental funds.    The diversity of the primary user groups makes it challenging to find a “one size fits all” reporting model.  The Committee discussed investors and creditors who would more likely prefer the long-term model.  However, the Committee also felt the investors and creditors were highly versed in reading governmental financial statements and could already locate relevant information in the current financial statements.  The citizenry and legislative and oversight bodies range from very uneducated users to highly informed users, making it difficult to pinpoint one particular model.  The Committee believes the current basic financial statements are confusing to many users with basic knowledge and that a long-term model may further confuse some users.    Many users also do not understand the current difference between the entity wide financial statements and the current governmental fund statements.  On the other side, a user who is more familiar with private sector accounting would be more comfortable with the long term model.  
During our meetings, the Committee also questioned the need to vastly change the current reporting model for the government funds.  Rather, the Committee discussed it might be best for the Board to retain the current reporting model, but to address particular inconsistencies in the current model.  

Before responding to the questions, the Committee would like to inform the Board that it strongly opposes the short term reporting model.   The Committee believes that this reporting model could be manipulated by management to produce more favorable or unfavorable results, based upon management’s intent.  The terms “normally due” are difficult to apply consistently and many estimates may be involved to prepare the financial statements.  This model would also be more difficult to audit by the auditing firms, resulting in increased audit fees and time to complete the audit. 
Based upon the Committee’s review of the ITC and in consideration of the users of the financial statements, the Committee is recommending a hybrid approach to the financial reporting model which will become more apparent upon the Committee’s responses to the questions in the ITC.  The Committee is recommending the basic financial statements be presented in the long-term format.  We believe that this would provide better comparability in the governmental funds and would also satisfy the investor/creditor user group desires.   As the Board may be aware, the State of Illinois is in a financial crisis and has been looking at the fund balances of other governments as a way to solve the State’s financial woes.  The current governmental fund balance model does not illustrate all of the governmental fund obligations.  By focusing on a long-term focus, the State will better understand that the fund balance of our governmental funds is not available for the State to usurp. 

If a long-term reporting model is adopted, the Committee would suggest the Board consider developing a method to communicate the element of fund balance that is available for spending, much like the current unassigned fund balance in the current governmental fund reporting model.  Such a metric would be a useful tool to communicate to the citizenry (and elected officials) the element of the fund balance in the long-term model that could be used to support current operations.  In the sample balance sheet that is attached to this letter, there is a separate spendable net position which distinct from the long-term net position.  
In addition to long-term basic financial statements, the Committee recommends budget to actual statements of financial resource flows be presented on a near-term basis in the Required Supplementary Information (RSI).  The Committee recommends presenting all major funds and an aggregated statement for non-major funds in RSI.  This would be consistent with the opinion level provided by the auditors.  These RSI statements should include a reconciliation schedule to the long-term financial statements in the basic financial statements.  The Committee believes these near-term financial statements would best address the needs of the citizenry, legislative, and oversight bodies who are more comfortable with a near-term approach that has similarities to the current model and would focus on amounts available for spending (fund balance).   The Committee has prepared a sample financial statements in this hybrid model which are attached with this letter.   The Committee also discussed that near-term statements could also be presented for the Enterprise Funds if a consistent reporting structure was desired for these RSI statements.  
The Committee’s final suggestion would be for the Board to consider if entity-wide statements would still be relevant if the government funds are presented in a long-term model.  The Committee is suggesting that a column be added to the government funds to capture the capital assets and capital debt in the governmental fund statement.  Please reference our sample financial statements to see this illustration.  The Committee believes if this column could be added, the entity wide statements would no longer be necessary.  Discretely presented component units can then be presented in their own statement, much like fiduciary funds are in the current financial reporting model. 
Question 2.1:   The Committee believes the financial statements should continue to present information that reflects a shorter time perspective to demonstrate legal compliance.    If the financial statements no longer present any information on a short term basis, there would be a large disconnect between the budget process and the year-end audited financial statements.  The citizenry (via the elected officials) hold the audited financial statements as the confirmation that the government has adhered to the budget document that was enacted at the beginning of the fiscal year.  A full long-term model would make it difficult for this user group to determine if the government adhered to its budget.  Also, due to unfunded pension and other post-employment benefit (OPEB) liabilities, the long-term model year-end results would be more focused on the performance of the investment market than with the actual day-to-day operations of the government.  The importance of a shorter time perspective is why the Committee is recommending that budget to actual schedules in RSI be presented in the near-term focus.  

Question 2.2:  Yes.  The answer has been addressed in Question 2.1.  To reiterate, the Committee feels that the elected officials (which represent the citizenry user group) believe that it is important that the year-end financial reporting model facilitate a budget to actual comparison.  Compliance with the budget has legal significance in the State of Illinois and the Committee feels this is important to communicate in the annual financial statements.  The Committee believes that presenting Statements of Changes in Fund Balance in the near term format in the RSI facilitates a budget to actual comparison which would be useful to the citizenry and elected officials.  

Question 2.3:  The definition of fiscal accountability as footnoted in definition to this question highlights a shorter term perspective, and as such, the Committee believes a near-term approach would be more appropriate. 
Question 2.4:  Based upon the Committee’s discussion, the most frequent question asked from users of the financial statements regarding tax or revenue anticipation notes was regarding the balance at fiscal year-end.  In the long-term approach suggested in the hybrid approach, the outstanding amount would be reported as a liability on the balance sheet which would highlight the response to this frequent question.  If a near-term approach is adopted by the Board, the Committee believes anticipation notes should be included as a liability in the fund financial statements.  The anticipation notes are mortgaging the future revenues that would be accrued in the financial statements and thus, should be reported as fund liabilities.   

Question 2.5:  The Committee believes prepaids and inventory are financial resources as they are consumable in lieu of financial resources.  Having a prepaid asset prevents the need to consume financial resources in a future period.  Having inventory on hand prevents the need to purchase additional items in a future period, thus reducing the need to consume financial resources.  The existence of prepaids and inventories helps match the expense/expenditure to the period in which it is consumed, rather than the period in which it was purchased.  
Question 2.6:  The Committee’s suggested hybrid approach as noted above adequately responds to this question.  The Committee did agree that it would prefer a 90 day availability period in the near-term financial reporting model.  This would be in line with the current non-exchange transaction guidance and would also be in line with the sales tax remittance schedule in the State of Illinois. 
Question 2.7:    A same page reconciliation would more prominently identify the recognition differences between the governmental fund information and the government-wide financial statements.  However, the Committee had concerns that the font on the statement may need to be so small to fit it on one page that the statement may be illegible without a magnifying glass.  Further, the Committee suggests the Board strongly consider if there is a need for government wide financial statements if a long-term model is adopted.  In the case that a long-term model is adopted, a whole separate set of statements will be prepared for governmental activities, of which the only difference is capital assets and capital debt.   If a long-term model is adopted, the Committee strongly suggests the Board consider ways to eliminate the need for the entity-wide statements or to simplify the presentation.

Question 3.1:  The Committee strongly prefers the existing format and believes the current and long-term activity format would be too confusing to users of the financial statements.  With the advent of terms like deferred inflows and outflows, the Committee believes more time has to be spent educating users of the financial statements of the terminology in the financial statements before we can even begin explaining the financial performance that is demonstrated therein.  By the time we have finished explaining the terminology, we have lost the attention of the users.  The Committee also felt strongly that the further governmental resource flow statements depart from a more traditional “income statement” the more difficult it is for the citizenry (a key user group of the financial statements) to understand the statements.  

Further, the Committee strongly implores the Board to consider retaining the terms revenues and expenses (or expenditures) instead of changing the terminology.  If it is necessary to redefine these terms in a GASB Statement, then that is preferred.  Even educated users of the financial statements such as Board/Council members and finance committees fail to understand the nuances between the terms expenditures and expenses.  Our Committee also finds that most users do not currently understand the terms deferred inflows and deferred outflows.  Adding new terminology makes the financial statements more difficult to comprehend.  Also, in the current negative government atmosphere that our country is in, we believe that by making the financial statements more difficult to understand, some user groups may incorrectly infer that a government was “hiding something” because they could not understand the information in the financial statements.  Therefore, as mentioned before, we implore the Board to use terms that the user groups are already familiar with, such as revenues and expenses.  
Question 3.2:  We do not believe statements of cash flows to be required under our hybrid approach.  The near term schedules that we suggest are sufficiently close to cash basis and are consistent with statements that users see and understand.  The Committee’s experience is that most users do not use statements of cash flows.
Question 3.3:  Presenting additional statements of cash flows would greatly increase audit costs for governments that do not have the time or ability to prepare cash flow statements.  For those governments that have the expertise to prepare the statements, this would increase staff time to prepare these additional cash flow statements.  Governments are not easily in a position to increase staff in their finance departments to do so.  

Question 3.4:  As noted in 3.2 and 3.3, our Committee believes the cash flow statements to be unnecessary. 

Other Comments:

As the Board evaluates the responses to this Invitation to Comment and works towards a Preliminary Views document, the Committee would ask the Board to revisit the entity-wide Statement of Activities.  It is the Committee’s experience that very few users of the financial statements understand how to read this statement.    The Committee also discussed that in many governments, there is little need to separate program revenues from general revenues.  By charter, the services that the government provides would not be provided but for government.  That is to say, the services that are provided typically are not covered alone by program revenues and capital grants, etc.  
Lastly, it would be remiss to not mention those in our constituency who would prefer no change to the governmental fund financial statements.  The current concept of fund balance is a hallmark of government operations that is understood by the users of the financial statements.  The burden of changing from the current reporting model would be a challenging undertaking for governments, their staff, their boards, and other users.  There are also those governments in our state for which the cost of implementing one of these models would be great.  This may result in more governments transitioning back to a cash basis of accounting rather than implement the new standards.    
The Committee has drafted our hybrid model with the assumption that GASB will be making some change to the reporting model and that the status quo is not under consideration.  We are providing our best attempt to build a reporting model which can be useful by the all the user groups of the financial statements.   

Again, TARC appreciates the opportunity to provide feedback to the Board on this Invitation to Comment.

Sincerely,

Christina Coyle, CPA

Chair, Technical Accounting Review Committee

Illinois Government Finance Officers Association
